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Inspection of a school judged good for 
overall effectiveness before September 
2024: High Bank Junior Infant and 
Nursery School 
Eighth Avenue, Hightown, Liversedge, West Yorkshire WF15 8LD 

 
  
Inspection date: 22 October 2024 
 

Outcome 
 
High Bank Junior Infant and Nursery School has taken effective action to maintain the 
standards identified at the previous inspection. 

 

What is it like to attend this school? 
 
At High Bank School, pupils aspire to the school values of ‘Aim High, Show Respect and 
Make the Right Choices’. The school is a caring, kind environment. Pupils relish being at 
school. They have good relationships with their teachers. They enjoy the trips and visits 
that are planned for them. For example, Year 6 pupils were keen to tell inspectors about a 
trip to London, made memorable by the visit to Westminster and the links to Britain’s 
democracy.   
 
Pupils are trusted to be leaders in the school. Well-being ambassadors and student 
council roles encourage pupils to take on responsibilities and create an environment in 
which pupils help each other. This helps pupils to build positive friendships. Pupils rise to 
the expectations of teachers by taking on these roles. The school is calm and welcoming. 
In lessons, and around the school, pupils behave very well. Routines are well understood 
and followed by pupils. 
 
Every part of the school day, from breakfast club to after-school clubs, has a clear 
purpose to build pupils’ confidence, achievement and development. From the youngest 
children to the oldest pupils, teachers notice and praise pupils’ positive actions. This 
approach has helped to develop the respectful attitudes which permeate the school.   
 

What does the school do well and what does it need to do better? 
 
Leaders have taken purposeful action since the previous inspection to strengthen their 
curriculum. In early years, the curriculum builds the knowledge that pupils need to be 
ready for key stage 1. The consistent design of the curriculum in each subject makes the 
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important information that children must learn clear to teachers. This clarity allows 
teachers to ensure that all pupils can learn the curriculum, including those with special 
educational needs and/or disabilities (SEND).  
 
Teachers make careful checks on what pupils know and remember. Interventions planned 
from this help pupils to keep up with the most important learning when they need help. 
For example, in mathematics, pupils know that the regular mental maths exercises will 
help them to remember prior learning. They enjoy the challenge of these activities. On 
occasion, in some subjects, lesson activity choices are not precise enough in allowing 
pupils to apply new learning. Some pupils lose interest in lessons when this happens.  
 
The school’s chosen phonics programme is taught with consistency. Pupils, including those 
with SEND, know and understand the routines of phonics. Children are excited to learn 
new sounds in Reception. Pupils who struggle to learn new sounds receive targeted 
support delivered by expert staff. Pupils’ reading books are purposefully connected to 
topics in different subjects. This careful approach to reading helps pupils to link their 
learning across different subjects. The success of this programme means pupils become 
active learners. They become fluent, confident readers.   
 
The breakfast club is a particularly strong aspect of the school’s work. It supports pupils in 
many ways, from encouraging good attendance to helping with reading and mathematics, 
among other things. Teachers share information about pupils with other adults in the 
school so that breakfast club can act as an intervention to support pupils’ learning. Extra-
curricular clubs are designed so that they link to the topics being studied in the school 
curriculum. A wide range of activities on offer means that there is something of interest to 
all. As a result, many pupils take part in extra-curricular clubs and activities. Leaders’ 
records of attendance at clubs means that they can invite specific pupils to activities 
related to their needs and interests.  
 
Pupils attend school regularly. Their attitudes are positive. The school site is calm and 
orderly because routines are well embedded. Pupils are proud to be part of the school 
and respond well to the praise of adults.  
 
Pupils are enthusiastic when talking about lessons, clubs, trips and opportunities to be 
leaders in the school. These purposefully planned activities prepare pupils for life at 
secondary school and broaden their horizons so that pupils begin to develop a strong 
understanding of the country in which they live during their time at the school. When 
children join the school in Nursery and Reception, staff build positive relationships with 
families through home visits, coffee mornings and clear transition plans. This gets pupils 
off to a good start, which benefits them throughout their time at the school. 
 
The recent changes to the leadership of the school, including the appointment of a new 
headteacher, have been well managed. The school community is looking with positivity to 
the future. The school is a supportive environment and staff appreciate this. The well-
being of staff is a high priority for leaders, and the school has an open culture which 
means that change is implemented successfully for the benefit of pupils. Parents and 
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carers share similarly positive views about the school and the care and education that 
their children receive. 
 

Safeguarding 
 
The arrangements for safeguarding are effective. 
 

What does the school need to do to improve? 
 

(Information for the school and appropriate authority) 
 
◼ In some subjects in the wider curriculum, activity choices are not linked to intended 

outcomes with enough accuracy. This means that some tasks are not enabling pupils to 
remember the most important learning and apply learning to new tasks. Leaders 
should ensure that staff consistently use appropriate activity choices for the intended 
learning and outcomes. 

 

Background 
 
Until September 2024, on a graded (section 5) inspection we gave schools an overall 
effectiveness grade, in addition to the key and provision judgements. Overall effectiveness 
grades given before September 2024 will continue to be visible on school inspection 
reports and on Ofsted’s website. From September 2024 graded inspections will not include 
an overall effectiveness grade. This school was, before September 2024, judged to be 
good for its overall effectiveness. 
 
We have now inspected the school to determine whether it has taken effective action to 
maintain the standards identified at that previous inspection. This is called an ungraded 
inspection, and it is carried out under section 8 of the Education Act 2005. We do not give 
graded judgements on an ungraded inspection. However, if we find evidence that a 
school’s work has improved significantly or that it may not be as strong as it was at the 
last inspection, then the next inspection will be a graded inspection. A graded inspection 
is carried out under section 5 of the Act. Usually this is within one to two years of the 
date of the ungraded inspection. If we have serious concerns about safeguarding, 
behaviour or the quality of education, we will deem the ungraded inspection a graded 
inspection immediately. 
 
This is the second ungraded inspection since we judged the school to be good for overall 
effectiveness in April 2016. 
 

How can I feed back my views? 
 
You can use Ofsted Parent View to give Ofsted your opinion on your child’s school, or to 
find out what other parents and carers think. We use information from Ofsted Parent View 
when deciding which schools to inspect, when to inspect them and as part of their 
inspection. 

https://parentview.ofsted.gov.uk/
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The Department for Education has further guidance on how to complain about a school. 
 

Further information 
 
You can search for published performance information about the school. 
 
In the report, ‘disadvantaged pupils’ is used to mean pupils with special educational needs 
and/or disabilities (SEND); pupils who meet the definition of children in need of help and 
protection; pupils receiving statutory local authority support from a social worker; and 
pupils who otherwise meet the criteria used for deciding the school’s pupil premium 
funding (this includes pupils claiming free school meals at any point in the last six years, 
looked after children (children in local authority care) and/or children who left care 
through adoption or another formal route). 
   

http://www.gov.uk/complain-about-school
http://www.compare-school-performance.service.gov.uk/
http://www.gov.uk/guidance/pupil-premium-information-for-schools-and-alternative-provision-settings
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/children-in-need-of-help-and-protection-data-and-analysis
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/children-in-need-of-help-and-protection-data-and-analysis
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/pupil-premium
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/pupil-premium
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School details 
 

Unique reference number 107684 

Local authority Kirklees 

Inspection number 10346193 

Type of school Primary 

School category Community 

Age range of pupils 3 to 11 

Gender of pupils Mixed 

Number of pupils on the school roll 128 

Appropriate authority The governing body 

Chair of governing body  Samantha Naylor 

Headteacher Sarah Tai 

Website www.highbankschool.co.uk 

Dates of previous inspection 23 and 24 October 2019, under section 8 of 
the Education Act 2005 

 

Information about this school 
 
◼ Since the previous inspection, there has been significant change in the leadership of 

the school. This has included the appointment of a new chair of the governing body 
and a new headteacher. There has also been a change in the leadership of SEND 
provision.  

◼ The school is a smaller-than-average-sized primary school. 

◼ No children were on part-time timetables or attended alternative providers of education 
at the time of the inspection.  

 

Information about this inspection 
 
◼ Inspections are a point-in-time evaluation about the quality of a school’s education 

provision.  

◼ This was the first routine inspection that the school received since the COVID-19 
pandemic began. Inspectors discussed the impact of the pandemic with the school and 
have taken that into account in their evaluation of the school.  
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◼ Inspectors spoke with the headteacher, members of the senior leadership team and 
members of the governing body, including the chair of governors, as part of the 
inspection.  

◼ Inspectors visited a sample of lessons, spoke to some pupils about their learning and 
looked at samples of pupils’ work.  

◼ To evaluate the effectiveness of safeguarding, the inspectors reviewed the single 
central record; took account of the views of leaders, staff, and pupils; and considered 
the extent to which the school has created an open and positive culture around 
safeguarding that puts pupils’ interests first.  

◼ Inspectors also visited extra-curricular clubs and breakfast club.  

◼ Inspectors took account of the views of staff, parents and pupils through surveys, 
including Ofsted Parent View.  

 
Inspection team 

 

Matthew Vellensworth, lead inspector His Majesty’s Inspector 

Paul Higginbottom Ofsted Inspector 
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The Office for Standards in Education, Children’s Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to 

achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all 

ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children’s social care, and inspects the Children and Family 
Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education 

and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure 
establishments. It assesses council children’s services, and inspects services for children looked after, 

safeguarding and child protection. 

 
If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please 

telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 
 

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the 
terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-

government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, 

or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. 
 

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/. 
 

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: 

http://eepurl.com/iTrDn. 
 

Piccadilly Gate 
Store Street 

Manchester 

M1 2WD 
 

T: 0300 123 1231 
Textphone: 0161 618 8524 

E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk 
W: www.gov.uk/ofsted 
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